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FACULTY MEETING MINUTES
D_R_A_F_T
March 5, 2014
3:35 PM
Newfound Room in Prospect Dining Hall

The meeting was called to order at 3:35 pm with approximately 75 faculty members in attendance.

I. The draft minutes of the December 4, 2013 meeting were accepted as amended (re-numbering of “New Business” subheadings corrected from “D,E,F” to “A,B,C”).

II. 	Reports 
	
	A. Sara Jayne Steen, President 
(Report distributed via email.)

B. Julie Bernier, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs
	(Two reports distributed via email.)

The Faculty Speaker reported that although the President and Provost could not attend today’s meeting, there will be a separate meeting scheduled at the end of March or early April to discuss the FY 15 budget challenges.  

C. Principal Policy-Making Committee Reports
	(Brief reports attached – page 3. Committee chairs available to answer questions.)

The Faculty Speaker explained that a summary of the ongoing work of each of the principal policy-making committees will be a new monthly report for at least the remainder of this academic year.  The chairs of the committees will be on hand at faculty meeting to take general questions from the faculty about their reports.

Also, as a point of information, the Faculty Speaker reminded the faculty that the members of the Faculty Steering Committee are the Faculty Speaker and Speaker-elect, along with the chairs of the principal policy-making committees.  Chairs of the principal policy-making committees are automatically members of the Steering Committee (which helps set the faculty meeting agendas).

There were no questions or comments on the Principal Policy-Making Committee Reports

III. 	Old Business
	None

IV. 	New Business 
A. Resolutions of the Standing Committees
(As described in the bylaws (Articles VI and IX.C.1), “…except for program additions and/or policy changes, all decisions of the Principal Policy-Making Committees will appear on the faculty meeting agenda under one standing item titled ‘Resolutions of the Standing Committees.’… If, at the faculty meeting, no faculty member objects to specific resolutions in this list, the entire package may be seconded and voted on as a block by the assembled faculty. Any faculty member may, however, single out an item in the resolutions list for discussion before it is approved by the faculty. The faculty may vote to amend the package in order to send the issue back to the committee…”
 
1. Motions and Resolutions approved by the Curriculum Committee
a. BS Nursing option name change from “RN Completion Program” to “RN-BS Program” – Approved October 18, 2013
b. Minor name change from “Digital Media and Game Design” to “Digital Media Design and Development” – Approved November 15, 2013.
c. Various BA Art and BFA option changes (all deemed minor in nature) – Approved February 21, 2014

The Resolutions of the Standing Committees were approved unanimously (no comments or questions).

B. Motion from the Counselor Education and School Psychology Department to approve a new MS program in Couples and Family Therapy
(Information about the programs is included in two attached documents (labeled as MS CFT) provided by the College of Graduate Studies. Motion presented by Stephen Flynn)

The motion was made by Stephen Flynn (Counselor Education, College of Graduate Studies) and seconded.

Discussion and questions preceding this vote concerned the process of having the full faculty (whose focus is mostly on undergraduate curriculum) approve new programs in the graduate area. There were questions as well concerning whether there are sufficient resources to support the new program, and about the program accreditation process. 

The motion passed after discussion.

C. Motion from the College of Business Administration to approve a new MS program in Accounting
(Information about the programs is included in two attached documents (labeled as MSA) provided by the College of Business Administration. Motion presented by Yvette Lazdowski)

The motion was made by Yvette Lazdowski (College of Business Administration) and seconded.

The motion passed after discussion.

V. 	Announcements
VI. 	Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:10 PM.  A picnic basket contributed by Communications and Media Studies was raffled to support the SOS Faculty Scholarship.  Marcia Blaine was the lucky winner!

Respectfully submitted,
Kathryn Otto, acting Scribe


Principal Policy-Making Committee Reports
(Attachment to II.C)

Academic Affairs Committee
(As submitted by committee chair Annette Holba)
The committee has been discussing the following items, which might come up for discussion or vote in future faculty meetings:
1. Reviewing Academic Integrity Policy language
2. Exploring ways to poll faculty understanding of minors.

Academic Technology and Online Education Committee
(From notes taken during the Steering Committee meeting. The committee chair is Liesl Lindley)
The Online Policies and Procedures have been updated and revised in close collaboration with LTOE. They will be brought to the chairs and the faculty soon. There will be a survey about the use of the scantron machines coming up soon.

Curriculum Committee
(From notes taken during the Steering Committee meeting. The committee chair is Liz Ahl)
The committee spent most of its time until February dealing with specific curricular items and catalog changes. One of the items with which they are interested in looking at is clarifying the curriculum proposal/approval process. Chair Liz Ahl is also looking into updating the severely outdated Curriculum Committee Handbook.

Faculty Welfare Committee
(As submitted by committee chair Michelle Fistek)
· The FWC met with the Grievance Resolution Committee to discuss what steps should be taken next. We will be calling for a faculty forum in the near future.
· Michelle F. met with the Provost to discuss faculty concerns.
· The FWC will be holding a special meeting with the Provost and Thad Guldbrandsen, Vice Provost for Research & Engagement, to discuss Intellectual Property Policy before we meet with TreMonti, the company helping us in this process.
· Michelle F. solicited concerns from the faculty They are pretty consistent with things we have been working on this year.

General Education Committee
(As submitted by committee chair Pat Cantor)
This fall, the Gen. Ed. Committee reviewed over 100 sunset renewal proposals. This spring, in addition to our ongoing work of reviewing initial Gen Ed approval proposals, we have several projects underway: 
	• Updating the Gen Ed Handbook.
	• Developing an appeals process for courses that are not approved for sunset renewal.
	• Reviewing/revising the process for applying for departmental waivers of Directions.
	• Working with the Office of Undergraduate Studies to update the Gen Ed webpages and post the agendas and minutes from this year's meetings. We will also be adding the updated Handbook and other documents to the website when they are complete.
	• Creating a guide for faculty on "What should be included on a Gen Ed course syllabus."

Our most ambitious undertaking for this spring is developing a set of learning outcomes for General Education as a first step in designing an assessment system for General Education. We have just begun this process and plan to solicit faculty input and feedback when we are a bit further along.
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The meeting was called to order at 3:35 pm with approximately 90 faculty in attendance.

II. The draft minutes of the November 6, 2013 meeting were accepted as submitted.

II. 	Reports 
	(Distributed electronically in addition to brief in-meeting report)

A. Sara Jayne Steen, President 
Report highlights: In response to questions, the current PSU mission statement is printed in the monthly report.  The NEASC visit went well with a great initial report. Ray Burton’s public memorial service is being held at PSU on Saturday, December 14 at 1:00 PM.  There will be changes in the shuttle schedule and other changes on campus that day to accommodate an estimated 800 to 3,000 people.  Burton asked that all  contributions be made to a PSU student scholarship in his name, and the Lamson Library will be housing his papers.  

B. Julie Bernier, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs 
Report highlights:  See the printed report for the schedule of events in the town this weekend (12/6-7), which includes the operating staff’s 6th Annual Festival of Trees fundraiser.  PSU and the SEA have reached a tentative agreement on a first contract to cover 150-160 eligible adjunct faculty.  If all goes well, the contract should in place by this spring.  In response to a question about budget impacts, Julie noted that this will be discussed at the department chairs retreat, and assistant chairs may be advised to attend as well. (Groans)  Julie also mentioned three task forces (detailed in her report) focused on different aspects of ensuring student success that are intended to start soon and report back on May 1.

III. 	Old Business
	None

IV. 	New Business 
A.  Resolutions of Standing Committees
None

B. Motion from the General Education Committee to amend the Faculty Bylaws to revise its composition as follows:
(Revised language below. Current language with deleted portions and rationale in Appendix A)
Note: According to Article XIV.A of the Faculty Bylaws, “these Bylaws can be amended at any regular meeting by a vote of the majority of the entire membership or a two-thirds vote of those voting.”

Article XI.F.9.a
Composition:
The Associate Vice President for Undergraduate Studies, two students selected by the Student Senate, the Director of Curriculum Support, and six elected faculty members. All elected faculty members must be from different departments.

The motion was made by Jeremiah Duncan (Atmospheric Science and Chemistry) and seconded.  Jeremiah reiterated the rationale as described in Appendix A for this revision to the bylaws.  There were no questions, and the motion was passed unanimously on a voice vote.

C. Motion from the Curriculum Committee to amend the Faculty Bylaws to revise its composition as follows:
(Revised language below. Current language with deleted portions and rationale in Appendix B)
Note: According to Article XIV.A of the Faculty Bylaws, “these Bylaws can be amended at any regular meeting by a vote of the majority of the entire membership or a two-thirds vote of those voting.”

Article XI.F.5.a
Composition:
The Curriculum Committee is composed of twelve voting members: the Associate Vice President for Undergraduate Studies, Registrar, seven faculty members (no more than two of whom are Department Chairs), and three members selected from the student body to be chosen by procedures established by the Student Senate. 

Only one member of a department may serve on the Curriculum Committee at one time. 

The motion was made by Liz Ahl (English) and seconded.  Liz spoke briefly to the rationale for this change in the bylaws (see Appendix B).  There were no questions, and the motion was passed unanimously on a voice vote.

V. 	Announcements 

VI. 	Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 4:02 PM.  	The SOS Basket raffle raised over $200 and David Zehr won the basket.  

Respectfully submitted,
Kit Otto, substitute scribe


APPENDIX A

Motion from the General Education Committee to amend the faculty bylaws to revise its composition as follows: 
(Deletions in the original language are crossed out below)

Article XI.F.9.a
Composition:
The Associate Vice President for Undergraduate Studies, two students selected by the Student Senate, the Director of Curriculum Support, and six elected faculty members. All elected faculty members must be from different departments.

Current Language:

Article XI.F.9.a

Composition:
The Associate Vice President for Undergraduate Studies, the Dean of the Academic Experience, two students selected by the Student Senate, the Director of Curriculum Support, and six elected faculty members. All elected faculty members must be from different
departments; none may be a department chair.

Rationale:
The Dean of the Academic Experience position no longer exists and that no other principal policy making committee excludes department chairs. This will make the General Education Committee consistent with other principal policy making committees in not excluding department chairs.

APPENDIX B

Motion from the Curriculum Committee to amend the faculty bylaws to revise its composition as follows:
(Deletions in the original language are crossed out below)

Article XI.F.5.a
Composition:
The Associate Vice President for Undergraduate Studies, the Dean of the Academic Experience, two students selected by the Student Senate, the Director of Curriculum Support, and six elected faculty members. All elected faculty members must be from different departments; none may be a department chair.

Current Language:

Article XI.F.5.a
Composition:
The Curriculum Committee is composed of twelve voting members: the Vice President for Academic Affairs (or Associate Vice President for Undergraduate Studies), Registrar, seven faculty members (no more than two of whom are Department Chairs), and three members selected from the student body to be chosen by procedures established by the Student Senate. 

Only one member of a department may serve on the Curriculum Committee at one time. The Vice President for Academic Affairs may appoint the Associate Vice President for Undergraduate Studies to participate as a full voting member of the Curriculum Committee in the Vice President’s absence.

Rationale:

The Provost has not been attending Curriculum Committee meetings for some time – the Associate Vice President for Undergraduate Studies has been serving as her representative. The bylaws should reflect this new reality. Given recent changes in administrative structure (notably, the introduction of colleges/deans), it makes most sense to have this “temporary” proxy situation become permanent. This motion passed Curriculum Committee unanimously.
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